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Foreword 

Firstly we invite all members to the 2018 Branch Annual General Meeting. This year’s 
AGM will be on Wednesday 7th March from 2pm in the Queensway House staff canteen. 

Our AGM is members’ opportunity to have your say on how you are represented and what 
your priorities are at all levels of PCS through nominations and motions to the Branch or to 
Group or National Conference in Brighton this May. 

This Report is intended to set out the work undertaken by the Branch over the past year. 
On behalf of the Branch Executive we’d like to record our thanks to each of our local 
representatives who have worked tirelessly on behalf of our members, often including in 
their own time, to try and achieve the best possible outcomes for our members. 

2017 has certainly been a mixed year for the Branch. The current Government’s pay cap 
has resulted in yet another year of real term wage cuts across the board. At the same time 
the ongoing delays and rumours regarding Building Our Future have caused uncertainty 
for many members. 

We’ve seen members leave the Department, some of their own accord and others 
dismissed under the Department’s draconian policies, such as Attendance Management. 
This has resulted in ever increasing workloads for those of us who remain, at all Grades. 
An issue that is only going to become even more prevalent if the Department persists with 
its plans for the Regional Centres and the job losses associated with their proposals. 

Yet there is also much to celebrate from 2017. Thanks to the incredible support of PCS 
members, our Union challenged the cuts made to the Civil Service Compensation Scheme 
in 2016. Our case was successful and these changes were ruled unlawful, winning 
thousands for those who had left HMRC under the enforced changes. 

And more recently members turned out in their thousands as part of the Union Pay Ballot, 
resulting in our Union’s highest ever turnout to send a clear message that our members 
want an end to the current pay cap and that we all deserve a decent pay rise. 

As we look to the year ahead and beyond there remain many challenges facing all of us, 
however there is strength in solidarity and we must all remain vigilant and ready to act to 
defend what we already have and to continue to fight for what we all deserve whether it be 
pay, our terms and conditions or our very jobs. 

We thank you, our members, for your continued loyalty and support. This past year has 
been a year of growth for our Branch, none of which could be achieved without your 
continued efforts as part of our Union. We look forward to continuing this work into the 
coming year and beyond. Thank you. 

Branch Executive Committee 
East Kilbride Revenue & Customs Branch 



Finance 

Due to an ongoing issue with the 2016 Branch accounts the Branch has not been in 
receipt of our usual rebate from PCS HQ during 2017, receiving only £315.56. This matter 
remains under investigation and we hope will be resolved in the near future. 

Reps have assisted in keeping costs down through holding meetings in either Plaza Tower 
or Queensway House wherever possible, reducing venue costs. Reps have also managed 
travel arrangements to ensure the most cost effective method is used, keeping the 
financial impact to the Branch as minimal as possible while the funding issue has been 
ongoing. 

Main Account 

Income 

Balance at 01/01/17   £272.26 
Rebate from PCS   £315.56 
Total     £587.82 

Expenses 

General meetings   £104.00 
Branch Executive meetings £28.80 
Sub Committee meetings  £26.40 
Officer expenses (Inc. Personal £33.34 
Case work, Regional  meetings) 
Internet    £191.76 
Website rental   £57.50 
Postage    £4.15 
Total     £445.95 

Balance at 31/12/17  £141.87 

In addition to our main Branch account we also operate the Branch Phoenix, our local 
monthly lottery. Entry is £4 per month with at least 75% (in 2017 this was 78%) of all 
monies raised given back out as monthly prizes. The remainder is then used to fund 
resources that are not currently covered by the Union nationally, such as Advanced/Stage 
3 training courses for local reps. 

This year the Branch also agreed to use the Phoenix to offer additional prizes to members, 
most notably as part of our Autumn General Meeting when we offered £500 worth of prizes 
to members who attended the meeting.  

Phoenix Account 

Income 

Balance at 01/01/17   £3902.51 
Membership payments  £3212.00 
Advances returned   £720.00 



Total     £7834.51 

Expenses 

Monthly prizes   £2750.00 
Additional prizes   £810.00 
Advances    £720.00 
Campaign materials   £99.00 
Campaign travel expenses  £60.00 
Miscellaneous (eg subsistence) £12.00 
Total     £4451.00 

Balance at 31/12/17  £3383.51 

A full copy of the Branch audited accounts will be made available via the Branch website 
(www.eastkilbridepcs.org.uk) ahead of the Annual General Meeting on the 7th March 
2018. 

Organising 

As a Branch we entered this year on a solid footing, having achieved an increase in 
density in the final quarter of 2016, the only Scottish Branch to do so. This followed the 
comprehensive program of work carried out by the Branch, which saw us visit team 
meetings and speak directly to over 2,000 members of staff at the end of the year. 

For this year one of our key priorities was to map our Branch membership and structures 
so we could better gauge where we could improve the level of representation our 
members receive. This work informs our strategy in terms of prioritising recruitment in 
certain areas and consolidating – or in the case of Customer Compliance creating – 
consultation pathways between management and local Trade Union side. 
  
This largely involved taking a new approach to the Queensway House Office Committee, 
recruiting new reps and allocating separate Office Secretary roles for Debt Management, 
PT Operations and Customer Compliance to encourage the escalation of issues to be from 
members in business areas which historically weren’t receiving the level of representation 
they deserve. 

The past year has also highlighted the need for the Branch to better communicate with our 
members. Due to Departmental restrictions we are unable to send certain updates via 
work email. This unfortunately means that we need to use alternative channels to 
communicate with you over issues such as office closures, pay and redundancy terms and 
conditions. 
  
We currently have over 70% of our members’ private email addresses however ideally we 
would have 100%. Our Branch Facebook page at present has less than 250 members. We 
need more members to engage with the Branch externally to enable easier communication 
where Departmental systems cannot be used. 
  
During the year local reps have also leafleted at doors, handing out key updates via 
Branch memos. We are always looking for additional volunteers to help with leafletting and 

http://www.eastkilbridepcs.org.uk


any offer of assistance would be very much appreciated to help us reach as many 
members as possible. 

For 2018 our key priority is to look to continue to increase our membership numbers. Our 
negotiating strength as a Branch, and as a Trade Union, ultimately hinges on our 
membership density. 
  
We are always looking for new reps with any interest from anyone in East Kilbride Branch 
who wishes to get involved welcome. All our reps receive comprehensive training, this 
includes paid time for reps to attend training courses from the employer. Please contact a 
local rep if you’re interested in volunteering. 
  
PCS is a Trade Union built on leading from the shop floor, it is of paramount importance 
that we lead on this as a Branch by recruiting as many members as possible, continue to 
identify and train new reps from each business stream and ensure the issues we face and 
the response of the Union reflects the views of our membership. 

Campaigning (Building Our Future) 

As anyone familiar with our Stay In EK Campaign is aware, our Branch is opposed to the 
proposed withdrawal of HMRC from East Kilbride under the umbrella of Building Our 
Future. 
  
This year we have been working closely with the local Council Taskforce as well as the 
East Kilbride News to promote this message and to encourage participation from our 
membership and the East Kilbride community as a whole in support of the campaign.  
It is estimated, by the Council, that 1 in 4 jobs in South Lanarkshire will be affected by 
HMRC leaving East Kilbride. The knock on effect on the town could be devastating with 1 
in 8 East Kilbride jobs being HMRC jobs. 
  
Earlier in the year our Branch was also heavily involved in the creation of PCS’ “Fighting 
for Tax Jobs, Fighting for Tax Justice” report which set out comprehensively the impact 
BoF will have across Scotland. 

Politically Lisa Cameron MP & Linda Fabiani MSP have taken our fight to both 
Westminster and Holyrood Parliaments. 

Linda Fabiani, using the findings of PCS’ report, tabled a motion to Holyrood requesting 
the Scottish Government’s backing for the Stay In EK Campaign which was passed. Lisa 
Cameron has repeatedly asked HMRC for details of an economic impact assessment, to 
ascertain how HMRC and the Treasury determined East Kilbride could sustain the 
withdrawal of HMRC and the loss of jobs and the contribution to the economy civil 
servants make, and have made for several decades. 
  
The UK Treasury has so far refused to carry out such an assessment, making clear the 
lack of regard the UK Government have for our staff and the town as a whole and 
emphasising the recklessness of Building Our Future. 

We now know the location of the Glasgow Regional Centre – with capacity reduced from 
3700 FTE (as originally announced in 2015) to 2670 FTE when the building opens in 2021. 



This will be followed by an increase up to around 2870 FTE by 2026 when Queensway 
House is proposed to close for the final time. 
  
What is clear is that the previous message that “we will all have a job in Glasgow” has 
either changed or was never actually true, in particular for those of us in East Kilbride.  

Based on the recent announcements, staff in Portcullis and Cotton House in Glasgow as 
well as staff based in Cumbernauld are due to relocate by 2021 – making up 
approximately 2100 FTE, after projected attrition by 2021. This potentially leaves around 
5-600 FTE moving from East Kilbride to Glasgow by 2021 with around 2000 staff  based in 
Queensway House. 
  
However closer scrutiny of the recent announcement highlights there is no specific 
mention of staff from East Kilbride being moved to Glasgow, implying instead that staff will 
have to apply to move if they wish to do so. Whether this is a mistake in the 
announcement Q&A or an oversight from HMRC, we are pressing for an answer on this.  

Over the course of BoF Phase 2 (2021 to 2026) the current projections leave space for 
around 200 FTE to move to Glasgow, leaving roughly 1800 FTE in Queensway House 
come 2026 with nowhere to go. This highlights the pressing need for our campaign, to 
keep HMRC offices in East Kilbride and to ensure that no job is lost in the name of BoF. 

Equality 

Throughout the year our Branch Equality and Diversity Sub-Committee has met on a 
quarterly basis to progress the work of the Branch on equality issues. For the first time in 
several years each of the places on the Committee was filled following the election of 
officers at last year’s AGM. 

In February last year we organised a stall as part of LGBT History Month and looking 
ahead we plan to hold more of these stalls on a regular basis to help promote each of our 
Union’s equality strands and why equality still matters to our Union and to our members. 

Within our Group the Branch has been well represented in 2017 with members of our 
Branch elected to most of our Group Equality Advisory Committees. In addition Scotland’s 
Disabled Members and LGBT Members Networks are currently led by members of this 
Branch. 

Our commitment to equality was also well evidenced at this year’s PCS Conference with 
delegates successful in moving and intervening during motion debates, ensuring that our 
Union continues to push for greater equality for our members. 

Looking to 2018 our Branch will be piloting the creation of a new network aimed primarily 
at Carers. Today more and more of our members find themselves with caring 
responsibilities for young children or other relatives, sometimes both. 

With the additional pressures facing members including pay and the impending office 
closures we recognise that members with caring responsibilities will face tough choices 
and that, as your Union, we need to act and, if successful, will use our Branch as a 
template to ensure caring issues become a priority at all levels of PCS as your Union. 



Health & Safety 

Over the past year the Branch Health and Safety Committee have been making great 
headway, recruiting an additional 3 local reps with each trained and qualified at Stage 2 
level for Health and Safety as well as an additional 2 new reps currently trained to Stage 1 
level. 

The Committee has been working on improving the relationship between PCS and local 
management with the Union now being invited to become more involved in discussions 
around issues impacting the health and safety of local members. 

In Queensway House the Committee recognised the need to improve the process for 
carrying out building inspections with the process streamlined. This has resulted in more 
effective inspections carried out with any issues resolved in a more timely manner. 

Reps have also used the improved process to ensure newly recruited reps have the 
opportunity to shadow and mentor with an experienced rep before they are given full 
responsibility themselves, ensuring that members wellbeing is protected within the 
workplace. 

Learning 

The past year has been one of change for the Branch in terms of Learning. Previous 
Branch Learning Coordinator Kris Charnley made the decision to step down with Paul 
Rolwich elected as his replacement at the 2017 AGM. 

A major success this year has been our ability to offer members an opportunity to attend 
the Chartered Management Institute course for the first time. The course has proven to be 
extremely popular, requiring delegates to be drawn from a ballot. It is hoped that we will be 
able to offer further opportunities to offer this course again over the coming year due to the 
demand among members. 

The Branch also held our annual Learning at Work Day across both Plaza Tower and 
Queensway House in November with positive feedback from both attendees and from 
those invited to speak to members as part of this year’s events.  

In 2018 the Learning Committee will be looking to continue and build the relationships 
between ourselves and these organisations and how we can utilise these links to the 
benefit of our members. 

This year has also seen a number of reps attending PCS learning events. All of our newer 
reps have undertaken their initial training to allow them to begin representing members 
with experienced reps also building on their knowledge through new courses introduced by 
PCS including topics such as Neurodiversity. 

We hope that over the next year we will be able to have reps attend more of these courses 
to build the knowledge base of our local reps and ensure that we are able to support all of 
our members, whatever the circumstances may be. 



Office Reports 

Customer Compliance 

As we reported earlier, this year we made some changes to the way the branch was 
structured. This included introducing a dedicated Office Secretary for the Customer 
Compliance section within Queensway House, providing a specific voice for members 
within our Branch structures. 

The majority of work this past year has been on establishing links with local management 
within each line of business of Customer Compliance. Moving forward it is hoped that this 
new structure will allow the Branch to hold more regular and effective discussions with 
management on local issues and to achieve a quicker resolution on behalf of members. 

In addition to this work the branch has also been involved in reforming the Business Trade 
Union Side within Customer Compliance. The BTUS consists of those Branches with 
members based within each line of Compliance, collating issues within each workplace 
and feeding these up to the Revenue and Customs Group Executive Committee. 

As we progress into 2018 these avenues should enable members to escalate the 
problems they encounter and to receive responses in a much more timely manner. 

Debt Management 

Within Debt Management reps have maintained regular communications on behalf of 
members across both Plaza Tower and Queensway House throughout the year, meeting 
on a monthly basis with local management to raise and discuss issues for members. 

This year has certainly been a challenging one within Debt Management, most notably 
with the change of working from DM Telephone Centre to being Debt Resolution Team. 

While many members have welcomed this change and the additional responsibility that 
has come with it, reps have worked hard to ensure the concerns being raised by members 
are still addressed. 

One example of this was in regards to the removal of ‘complimentary breaks’ during the 
year. Reps raised this issue with the Group Executive Committee leading to a negotiated 
agreement to allow staff to agree to retain these breaks if they wished. 

Debt Management reps recognise that one of the major issues which has came out from 
our own move to DRT, and is mirrored across the remaining Scottish sites during their 
transition, is the lack of adequate training provided for both AO staff as well as managers. 

Training will be a key priority for the coming year with the DM Reps Committee identifying 
a number of motions to take to this year’s R&C Group Conference on the issue. 

PT Operations 

In both Plaza Tower and Queensway House this year has been a year of change for the 
Branch. In Plaza we saw a change in our Office Bearers following the 2017 AGM, we also 



observed an apparent change in attitude from some within local management to dealing 
with us as the representatives of staff. 

A lot of work has gone into rebuilding these relations as we recognise our members are 
better supported through an open dialogue between ourselves and local management. 

In Queensway House, similar to Customer Compliance, a lot of our work this year has 
been on reinstating and improving the relationship between local management and our 
side, meeting regularly with minutes published to help inform members about the work we 
undertake on their behalf. 

Across both sites we have worked to also improve engagement with you, our members. In 
Plaza Tower reps organised a successful training event looking at Mental Health which, it 
appears, has improved how managers and their staff discuss and deal with mental health 
related issues. 

In Queensway House we’ve organised various stalls throughout the year, speaking to 
members and potential members to better understand the main concerns of staff and how 
we, as your elected representatives, can resolve these. 

Our intention is to continue these throughout the next year, continuing to strengthen the 
lines of communication between ourselves and you as our membership. Together we are 
stronger and as a Branch we want to ensure that in every area of East Kilbride we are as 
strong as possible.


